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 CHANCELLOR’S WEEKEND MEMO June  14 2013 
Number 889 

6 Campuses, One Vision 

New Campus ImageNew Campus Image——Coming Soon! Coming Soon!   

LARRY K. LEWIS 
EDUCATION CENTER 

at the Northwest Campus 

MARY ELLEN STEMPFLE 
UNIVERSITY CENTER 

Denise Wellons-Glover 
Welcome Center 

at the Northwest Campus 
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ADULT EDUCATION ANNUAL COMPLETION CELEBRATION 

AT THE DOWNTOWN CAMPUS 
A TOTAL OF 74 STUDENTS COMPLETED THE REQUIREMENTS TO BE AWARDED A GED! 
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The second Health Science Interdisciplinary 
Simulation Laboratory Open House hosted by 
WCCCD School of Continuing Education and 
Workforce Development at the Northwest  
Campus Health Science Center was held on 
Wednesday.  Participants had the opportunity 
to learn about the use of simulation in              
health care education.  Faculty and  students          
practiced mock codes, inserted IVs, performed 
infusions procedures or checked vital signs on 
realistic adult and pediatric mannequins.   

SIM LAB SIM LAB Open HouseOpen House  

Continuing their work on strategic communication goals for the 2013-2014 fiscal 
year, representatives from Bassett & Bassett and Cognos Advertising met with 
Chancellor Ivery and  WCCCD staff members to develop plans to highlight and 
promote events and programs at all five campuses, including the District’s        
high-tech facilities, MIPSE and health care training facilities, and the simulation 
lab at the Northwest Campus. Discussion targeting new, high-demand programs 

and courses for registration marketing, developing attention on student and 
faculty member success stories, continuing media engagement relationships and 
positioning of WCCCD’s facilities and programs, as well as the growing          
importance of community colleges at the local, regional and national levels, were 
all discussed. 

 

Chancellor’s Strategic Communications Planning MeetingChancellor’s Strategic Communications Planning Meeting  

 

I wanted to share the following entry from Dr. Walter Bumphus' AACC CEO Board Update -- a monthly report 
that is sent to all  community college  chancellors/presidents across the country:  "I delivered the commencement address 
to Wayne County Community College District (WCCCD) graduates.  The commencement was held at Ford Field, home of the 
Detroit Lions, and each guest on the dais was treated to having a personal locker stall.  The WCCCD commencement is one 
of he largest and most impressive ceremonies that I have  attended." 
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Town Hall Meeting Focuses  
on Youth Unemployment 

Northwest Campus hosted a  

recent Town Hall Meeting for            
t h e  p u b l i c  o n  “ Y o u t h                     

Unemployment and What               

We Can Do About It” with             

Congressman John  Conyers, Jr., 
and special guest Senator Bernie 

Sanders.  Discussion topics    

included lack of jobs, the low 
wages and poor working conditions, and ways to work together to improve the 

economic outlook for 

young people. The          

Attorney  General and 
Commissioner for  Justice 

from Nasarawa State in 

Nigeria, Mr. Lagi   Innocent 

was  present to observe the 
process. 

The team representing Wayne County Community College District came in 
first place at the Southern Wayne Regional Chamber of Commerce’s Annual 
golf Outing. The event was held at the Lakes of Taylor Golf Course. Over 90 
participants played in this golf completion.  

Dental Programs 
Jo Ann Allen Nyquist attended the Annual ADEA Session for Allied  Dental Program Directors.  Some of the program  topics were: Evidenced Based 
Dentistry;  Inter-professional  Education; Dental Hygiene Admissions; Assessment Quality and Review; and Accreditation Workshop.  Ms. Tiffany 
Mendrygas, a recent dental program graduate, poster was  highlighted during the poster presentation session. 

WCCCD dental students had an opportunity to volunteer their services at the Mission of Mercy dental event held in 
Saginaw, Michigan where over 1,200 dental professionals gave their time to those in need.   
 
One of the participating students stated: “We had the most amazing experience ever being a part of the first Mission 
of Mercy event held in Michigan! It was extremely humbling to give service to people in need who haven't smiled in 
years, who by the end of the treatment were filled with joy and smiling from ear to ear. To We truly look forward to 
volunteering our knowledge and skills in the future to a wonderful organization like Mission of Mercy.”  

Dental Students  
Mission of Mercy 

FINANCE AND  
ADMINISTRATION 
The General Accounting Division has begun 
preparation for the Fiscal Year End Cycle.  A 
college’s financial health is the core of their 
existence and strategic alignment with the mission, vision, and direction 
of the institution. Assessing the institution’s financial health and              
financial risk is a critical step in developing strategies and effectively 
managing intuitional risk. A comprehensive ratio analysis provides  
institutional leaders and constituents with the ability to examine             
liquidity, profitability, solvency, and cash flow. A comprehensive ratio 
analysis helps to manage, support, and aligned the institutions financial           
resources with the direction of the institution. 
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The TRIO-Student Support Services recently opened a TRIO-SSS Store and began an incentive             
program rewarding eligible students for their participation in grant funded activities.                  
Students earn TRIO-SSS Tokens for their involvement in academic support workshops, university 
visits and cultural events. Students then can redeem the tokens in the store to purchase TRIO-SSS 
branded items such as backpacks, coffee mugs and school supplies. This initiative is designed to 
promote awareness and interest in TRIO-SSS and motivate students to remain active. 

TRIO-SSS is a federally funded grant program sponsored by the Untied State Department of             
Education. The goal of TRIO-SSS is to increase the college retention and graduation rates of its participants and help students make the transition 
from one level of higher education to the next.  

Events like the Annual Recognition and Appreciation Dinner 
help TRIO – SSS to increase student success by fostering an 
institutional climate supportive of nontraditional students     
who are underrepresented in postsecondary education.  

The Northwest Campus Student Executive Council member, Antionette Davis, rallied the 
Northwest Campus staff to join in on enhancing the beauty of campus grounds with 
flowers. Every day that Ms. Davis enters the attractive campus entrance decorated with 
colorful floral arrangements she is pleasantly reminded of all the hard work she and 
staff members did. Community service is an important facet of the mission of the SEC 
and Ms. Davis is proud to have represented the Council well in the district-wide campus 
beautification project.  

WCCCD’s Athletic Director and Men’s Basketball 
coach, Rogeric Turner, attended the Michigan 
Community College Athletic Association Athletic 
Director’s Conference. Community college            
athletic directors from throughout Michigan 
attended the conference. The directors discussed 
the past season’s successes and challenges and 
were updated to the upcoming rules and             
regulations for the 2013-2014 academic years. 

DIVISION OF  
STUDENT  
SERVICES 

Student Executive Council Enhancing Campus Grounds 

The Michigan Louis Stokes Alliance for Minority Participation 
(MI-LSAMP) held its monthly meeting for university and               
community college partners. The topic of discussion was the 
summer MI-LSAMP funded research internships hosted by               
university partners, University of Michigan, Michigan State               
University, Wayne State University, Western Michigan University 
and Michigan Technological University. So far 89% of the            
research opportunities have been filled.  
 

Judith Smouter, WCCCD MI-LSAMP representative, participated in 
the meeting and accepted the appointment to take the lead on 
developing and implementing the strategic plan for community 
colleges. She will be assisted by a University of Michigan and 
Macomb Community College MI-LSAMP representative. 
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DIVISION OF EDUCATIONAL AFFAIRS 

The Completion Agenda is comprised of many different activities that 
combined, lead to student success.  One of these activities involves       
Program Reviews of the different Career Programs at WCCCD.  A great 
example occurred this week while reviewing the Veterinary Technology 
Program.  This program is one of the few in the state that prepares 
students to act as a Veterinary Technology Assistant.  Housed on the 
Wayne State Campus, this program will graduate 27 students this 
year, all of whom have secured employment.  More importantly, this program provides students with 
great opportunities to work with animals of all sizes, from mice to cows and horses, providing them 
with great experiences that will serve them well in their future employment. 

Meet and Greet with Adjunct Faculty 

 

The Office of Adjunct Faculty Initiatives hit the campus for a series of weekly “Meet & 
Greet” visits with adjunct faculty.  Faculty at the Northwest Campus stopped by to 
meet the AVC, ask questions for assistance and provide feedback on efforts to date.  
Congratulations to Instructor Peter Boykin (History) winner of a “free gas card” 
drawing for simply stopping by and meeting the AVC.  Look for the AVC next Tuesday 
at your campus! 
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This week, the School of Continuing Education and Workforce Development 
kicked off a six-week computer training class for the Detroit Urban League of                 
Southeastern Michigan (ULSEM) Mature Work Program (MWP).  Some of the 
courses in the specialized training include Keyboarding Basics, Introduction to 
Windows, Microsoft Word and the Internet and You.  
 

During the week of June 3 - 8, 2013 the District served 523 participants by         
partnering with 19 community organizations.   
 

The numbers served at each campus are as follows: 
 

 Downriver Campus served 161 students 
 Downtown Campus served 67 students 
 Eastern Campus served 76 students 
 Northwest Campus served 40 students 
 Western Campus served 179 students 

DISTRICT PUBLIC SAFETY NEWS 

 
MEET CORPORAL DAVID AUSTIN 

Corporal David Austin has been employed with the Wayne County Sheriff’s Office for 19 years.         
Cpl. Austin is one of the original officers in the efforts of the WCSO and Police Authority joining 
forces to serve the students and staff persons of the Wayne County Community College District.         
He has served in various units such as The Adult Fugitive Apprehension Team (F.A.S.T), Warrant 
Enforcement Bureau (WEB), Municipal Support Enforcement Unit (M.E.S.U), Detroit Department of 
Transportation Unit (D.D.O.T), and Border Enforcement Security Team (B.E.S.T).  Cpl. Austin is a 
member of the Commander Post 478 Southgate American Legion.  He is honored to serve as a         
public servant, protecting the citizens of this community. 
 

The Police Authority department place education as a high priority. Recently, Corporal Keiara Cosby received her Associate degree from Wayne County Community 
College District in General Studies. Corporal Cosby has been with WCCCD for three and a half years as a student safety corps, campus safety officer and corporal at 
the Downtown Campus. Congratulations on a job well done and good luck on future endeavors. 

Southern Wayne County Regional Chamber Event 
Representatives from WCCCD came in first place at Southern Wayne County 
Regional Chamber (SWCRC) golf outing.  Over 90 participants played in this 
golf completion.  
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US Coast Guard Auxiliary 

The District’s Michigan Institute for Public Safety Education (MIPSE)   
hosted the United States Coast Guard Auxiliary for their monthly meeting. 
General informational meetings to share information from the National 
and District levels, and relay information back up the chain of command. 
 

Coaching Emergency Vehicle Operations 
The District’s Michigan Institute for Public Safety Education (MIPSE)          
hosted Healthlink Medical Transportation: Coaching the Emergency Vehicle 
Operator (CEVO): Ambulance. The goal of the CEVO course is to facilitate 
the student’s knowledge of the laws involving the operation of an          
emergency vehicle, with practical hands on opportunities to evaluate each 
student’s driving abilities.    
  

Wayne County Sheriff’s Training Unit  

2013 Michigan CPL Gun Safety Class 

The District’s Michigan Institute for Public Safety Education (MIPSE)      
hosted the Wayne County Sheriff’s Training Unit to instruct attendees for a 
one-day Concealed Pistol License (CPL) Gun Safety Class. The class       
addressed loading and unloading, care and cleaning, fundamentals of 
marksmanship, self-defense and Michigan Laws pertaining to concealed 
weapons.   

Wayne County Sheriff’s Training Division 

The District’s Michigan Institute for Public Safety Education (MIPSE)        
hosted Wayne County Sheriff’s Training Division for The 13 Critical Tasks 
Workshop in the Ray Mix Room. “The 13 Critical Tasks Workshop is based 
on the premise that the successful investigation of firearm related crimes 
is dependent upon information found on the inside and on the outside of a 
gun – or in other words, the ballistics data for matching and identifying 
data form crime gun tracing.” 
 

Metro Detroit Fire Inspectors Society Monthly Meeting 

The District’s Michigan Institute for Public Safety Education (MIPSE)         
hosted Metro Detroit Fire Inspectors Society for their monthly meeting.   
The discussed the following items: 

 

Electrical Fire Investigation 

Is electricity the “Cause or Victim”? 

Updates from the Wayne County Prosecutors Office. 

 

The meeting concluded with a discussion on the current topics. 

    

Michigan Legislature 
  

On Tuesday, the House Oversight Committee took testimony on two bills that aim to 
limit the cost of Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests.  House Bill 4001 
(Shirkey) would place limits on costs that responding agencies could charge, as well as 
penalizing agencies that fail to respond in a timely manner.  House Bill 4314 (McMillin) 
would create an Open Government Commission to investigate complaints about how 
public bodies handle FOIA requests.  The Committee may vote on the bills before the 
summer break. 

  

Florida lawmakers and Gov. Rick Scott have ordered a complete overhaul of the state's college remedial programs.  Under the legislation, SB 1720,             
colleges by 2014 will no longer be able to require recent high school graduates to take the state's standard placement test or to enroll in noncredit          
remedial courses.  Active-duty members of the U.S. military will also be exempt.  Students will be able to decide to skip remediation and enroll directly in 
credit-bearing courses; they will be deemed college-ready by holding a high school diploma.   
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DIVISION NEWS 

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY 

WEBSITE VISITORS 
 

For the week of June 3 - 9, we received 43,980 visits to our website.  Visits 
came from 44 countries.  
Top  5 countries were: 

United States     Canada     India     Germany     China 
 

The top 5 content views were:  

Financial Aid:  9,729               Distance Learning: 6,046 
Academic Programs:  5,821     Student Services: 5,609 
Faculty & Staff resources: 3,483 
 
We received 2,348 hits for the academic schedules and 1,154 hits for college 
catalog.  

Windows 7 Operating System Rollout 
It’s time to upgrade your computer from Windows XP if you have not done so. It will reach the end of life 
in 2014. The District IT division will be starting the rollout of Windows 7 operating system for the staff and 
faculty PCs. Organizations and individuals still using Windows XP will expose their selves to risks because 
security patches will no longer be available after April, 2014.   According to Redmond Magazine (June 2013 
issue); “Most experts and Microsoft itself advise moving to  Windows 7 rather than Windows 8 and Office 
2013” .  

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS 
 

Did you know according to a State of Michigan publication entitled “ 
Health Care Cluster Workforce Analysis,” health Care cluster is forecasted 
to add nearly 107,900 jobs by 2018, an expansion of over 18%. 
The article identifies a handful of industries that account for a large  
proportion of Health Care cluster employment. The table below highlights 
jobs industries in the cluster.  WCCCD offers Health Science programs that 
lead to employment in all the industries for the clusters.  
http://milmi.org/admin/uploadedPublications/1993_WDA_HealthFINAL.pdf  

Hospitals 228,800 

Offices and Physicians 70,670 

Nursing Care Facilities 51,070 

Home Health Care Services 35,680 

Dentist Offices 30,710 

HEALTH RELATED INDUSTRIES 
WITH LARGEST NUMBER OF JOBS 

INDUSTRY HEALTH CARE 
JOBS 

DEFERRED MAINTENANCE 
 

The Health Science Center (HSC) Nursing Department has received a new 
nursing station for the Simulation Laboratory. It was designed and  
constructed by the Northwest Campus facility team. This will further 
enhance the growth and development of students by providing a       
supportive learning environment.  
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6 CAMPUSES, ONE VISION 
 On Thursday June 6, the Downtown campus partnered with Judge Deborah A. Thomas to hold the Friend of the Court               

Workshop-Community Forum.  The workshop allowed the community to take part in discussions on renegotiating child support              
obligations, legal options, and being a father in today’s society.  

 Susan Dibbley, Director of the Vet Tech Program recently spoke at the State of Michigan Association of Laboratory Animal Science.  The 
topic was preparing a Vet Tech to work in a research setting.  In addition, Rachel Nault attended an event, “Meet your Best Friend at the 
Zoo” helping to educate clients on how to take care of their pets.  

 The Downriver campus hosted an informational meeting of the Phi Theta Kappa as they prepare for the semester’s upcoming activities.  
 The Downriver Campus hosted the Southern Wayne County Regional Chamber’s Chamber Connections Networking Group workshop.           

The Downriver Campus conducted a fish and ecology workshop at the City of Taylor Heritage Park’s Grist Mill.   
 The Downriver Campus hosted the Southern Wayne County Regional Chamber (SWCRC) Downriver Summit Planning Workshop.            

This workshop was to develop and design an action plan to promote the Downriver Community “Work, Live and Play” theme. 
 The Downriver Campus hosted a visit from Davenport University. Representative Jennifer Salloum shared information about the facility  

and programs with WCCCD students 
 The Downriver Campus hosted the Boy Scouts of America, Great Lakes Council, Mahican District Commissioners Meeting. 

 

 On June 7th, our own Kirby Smith held a artful celebration in Port Huron, Michigan 
to commemorate 45 years of ceramic creations. Some of our Eastern Campus staff 
and students attended this event in support of an instructor that has committed 
most of his life to the creation and instructing of artful expression.                          
Congratulations and thank you Kirby Smith for a job well done! 

 

 Mr. Adrian Phillips, Ms. Hasina Philyaw and Dr. Sandra Robinson represented Wayne County 
Community College District and the Mary Ellen Stempfle University Center at the Veteran 
and Senior Services Forum sponsored by Wayne County Commissioner Tim Killeen at the 
Services for Older Citizens (SOC) headquarters.  

 Dr. Sandra Robinson, Ms. Nichole Pardo and Ms. Marie Dominquez represented Wayne 
County Community College District and the Mary Ellen Stempfle University Center at the 
“Marvelous Mexico” event held at the SOC headquarters.     

 Ms. Susan Burton represented Wayne County Community College District and the Mary Ellen 
Stempfle University Center at the Grosse Pointe Village Downtown Development Authority’s 
weekly Music on the Plaza concert and share promotional materials with the attendees. 

 

 Northwest LRC hosted an information session on Basic Computer Skills.  Participants were able to learn the  
basics of Microsoft Word and PowerPoint.  University of Detroit Mercy hosted recruitment, classroom visitations, 
for our Nursing, Surgical Tech., Biology, Computer  Information Systems and Speech classes at the Western   
Campus 

 A “Lunch and Learn” staff meeting was conducted by Yvette McElroy Anderson, Chief Academic Officer for the 
Instructional office at the Western Campus. 

 In partnership with the US Coast Guard Auxiliary, the Western Campus hosted “Boat Michigan – A Course on Responsible Boating”.            
The 8 hour course seminar was facilitated by certified DNR Personnel 


